# AGENDA



## 3:00 P.M.

#### CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 9, 2022

#### **NOTES:**

- Meeting room is wheelchair accessible. American Disabilities Act (ADA) accommodations are available upon request. Please phone 928-282-3113 at least two (2) business days in advance.
- City Council Meeting Agenda Packets are available on the City's website at:

www.SedonaAZ.gov

### GUIDELINES FOR PUBLIC COMMENT

#### **PURPOSE:**

- To allow the public to provide input to the City Council on a particular subject scheduled on the agenda.
- This is not a question/answer session.
- The decision to receive Public Comment during Work Sessions/Special City Council meetings is at the discretion of the Mayor.

#### **PROCEDURES:**

- It is strongly encouraged that public input on agenda items be submitted by sending an email to the City Clerk at cityclerksdept@sedonaaz.gov in advance of the 3:00 p.m. Call To Order.
- Fill out a "Comment Card" and deliver it to the City Clerk.
- When recognized, use the podium/microphone.
- State your:
  - 1. Name and
  - 2. City of Residence
- Limit comments to
   3 MINUTES.
- Submit written comments to the City Clerk.

DUE TO CONTINUED PRECAUTIONS RELATED TO COVID-19, SEATING FOR THE PUBLIC WITHIN THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS IS LIMITED. THOSE WISHING TO COMMENT ON SCHEDULED AGENDA ITEMS MAY BE ASKED TO WAIT OUTDOORS OR IN AN ALTERNATE LOCATION IF THERE IS NOT ADEQUATE SEATING IN COUNCIL CHAMBERS. COMMENTS IN ADVANCE OF THE 3:00 P.M. CALL TO ORDER ARE STRONGLY ENCOURAGED BY SENDING AN EMAIL TO CITYCLERKSDEPT SEDONAAZ.GOV AND WILL BE MADE PART OF THE OFFICIAL MEETING RECORD. THE MEETING CAN BE VIEWED LIVE ON THE CITY'S WEBSITE AT WWW.SEDONAAZ.GOV OR ON CABLE CHANNEL 4.

- I. CALL TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/MOMENT OF SILENCE
- 2. ROLL CALL

#### 3. SPECIAL BUSINESS

LINK TO DOCUMENT =

<u>آ</u>

- a. AB 2783 **Presentation/discussion/possible direction** on the Coconino National Forest Supervisor's response to the City's request to implement a limited entry permit system for motorized use in the greater Sedona area.
- b. **Discussion** regarding ideas for future meeting/agenda items.

#### 4. EXECUTIVE SESSION

If an Executive Session is necessary, it will be held in the Vultee Conference Room at 106 Roadrunner Drive. Upon a public majority vote of the members constituting a quorum, the Council may hold an Executive Session that is not open to the public for the following purposes:

- a. To consult with legal counsel for advice regarding matters listed on this agenda per A.R.S. § 38-431.03(A)(3).
- b. Return to open session. Discussion/possible action regarding executive session items.

#### 5. ADJOURNMENT

Posted: 03/03/2022

By: <u>DJ</u>

JoAnne Cook, CMC City Clerk

Note: Pursuant to A.R.S. § 38-431.02(B) notice is hereby given to the members of the City Council and to the general public that the Council will hold the above open meeting. Members of the City Council will attend either in person or by telephone, video, or internet communications. The Council may vote to go into executive session on any agenda item, pursuant to A.R.S. § 38-431.03(A)(3) and (4) for discussion and consultation for legal advice with the City Attorney. Because various other commissions, committees and/or boards may speak at Council meetings, notice is also given that four or more members of these other City commissions, boards, or committees may be in attendance.

A copy of the packet with material relating to the agenda items is typically available for review by the public in the Clerk's office after 1:00 p.m. the Thursday prior to the Council meeting and on the City's website at www.SedonaAZ.gov. The Council Chambers is accessible to people with disabilities, in compliance with the Federal 504 and ADA laws. Those with needs for special typeface print, may request these at the Clerk's Office. All requests should be made **forty-eight hours** prior to the meeting.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS
102 ROADRUNNER DRIVE, SEDONA, AZ

The mission of the City of Sedona government is to provide exemplary municipal services that are consistent with our values, history, culture and unique beauty.



## CITY COUNCIL AGENDA BILL

AB 2783 March 9, 2022 Special Business

Agenda Item: 3a

**Proposed Action & Subject:** Presentation/discussion/possible direction on the Coconino National Forest Supervisor's response to the City's request to implement a limited entry permit system for motorized use in the greater Sedona area.

Department City Manager's Office

Time to Present 15 minutes
120 minutes

Other Council Meetings October 28, 2021

Exhibits A. Coconino National Forest response letter to City

City Attorney Approval	Reviewed 03/02/22 KWC	Expenditure Required	
		\$ O	
City Manager's Recommendation	For presentation/ discussion and possible direction only.	Amount Budgeted	
		\$ O	
		Account No. N/A (Description)	
		Finance Approval	
SUMMARY STATEMENT			

Background:

On October 28, 2021, the City Council held a work session to discuss possible regulation of OHVs within the Sedona City limits.

At that meeting the Council approved a letter "City of Sedona Request Regarding Motorized Use Trails" to be sent to the Coconino National Forest Supervisor requesting that they consider implementation of a limited access entry permitting system for motorized use trails in and around Sedona.

The Coconino National Forest Supervisor sent a response to that letter on January 27, 2022. That response is attached as Exhibit A.

The City has asked the Forest Supervisor and District Ranger to attend a City Council work session to present their response, answer questions, listen to the public and engage in further discussion regarding this issue. This work session has been agendized for this purpose.

<u>Climate Action Plan/Sustainability Consistent:</u>	е
Board/Commission Recommendation: ☐Applicable - ☒Not Applicable	
Alternative(s):	

### MOTION

I move to: for information, discussion, and possible direction only.

1824 South Thompson Street Flagstaff, AZ 86001 928-527-3600 Fax: 928-527-3620

**Date:** January 27, 2022

Sandra J Moriarty City of Sedona Mayor 102 Roadrunner Dr. Sedona, AZ 86336

Dear Mayor Moriarty and Council members,

This letter is in response to your letter dated November 2, 2021, requesting that the Coconino National Forest implement a limited entry permit system for motorized use in the greater Sedona area. I do not believe that implementation of an areawide limited entry permit system for OHVs is feasible, nor do I believe that it would be the correct management action at this time in response to the complex set of motorized use issues that we are all invested in addressing.

I recognize and share your goals to minimize the impacts associated with increasing motorized use in the Sedona area and am heartened that the City is eager to engage and support these efforts. Coconino National Forest staff and I are dedicated to working with you, Sedona residents and our many stakeholders as we navigate a path toward a more sustainable motorized recreation program that may require new management approaches, site specific actions, and a comprehensive, multi-stakeholder planning process.

We are tasked to manage the Forest for multiple uses, grounded in our values of conservation, interdependence, and safety. We rely on guidance in the Coconino Forest Plan that was established with broad and rigorous public involvement and documents our commitments with a great diversity of Forest visitors and partners.

Motorized use is a legitimate use of national forest lands. The Forest Plan guides us to manage the areas surrounding Sedona for a desired condition that includes a network of primarily non-motorized trails, as well as opportunities for OHV recreationists, while helping protect fragile natural resources and community relationships.

Sustainable recreation management demands a careful approach to visitor management, for which there are many tools and methods. Applying a limited entry permit system should be a consideration. However, limited entry systems are burdensome to both visitor and manager, cannot be implemented without a substantial dedication of resources, and are not feasible in some areas or situations. Furthermore, limited entry systems often displace rather than decrease visitation, meaning that actions taken in one area are likely to affect other areas.

Over the last decade, we have worked directly with the City and citizens to address issues associated with rapid and ongoing increases in motorized recreation. Our work together has resulted in many useful solutions that have decreased private property trespass and impacts to forest resources. We have recently allocated resources to further address motorized issues including hiring a new motorized and non-motorized trail coordinator and partnering with a





Sandra J Moriarty 2

variety of organizations including TreadLightly! and the Red Rock OHV Conservation Crew (RROCC) to seek solutions and funding.

We are committed to the following efforts in the coming years:

- Compete for State grant and RROCC funding in 2022 for OHV education and patrol rangers, road/trail maintenance, and restoration and education projects.
- Increase the OHV volunteer program with an emphasis on field education booths and events.
- Expand the camping and campfire prohibition west of Sedona to address impacts associated with dispersed camping. We expect the use of designated camping areas to reduce some of the traffic volume on roads in this area.
- Routinely meet with local law enforcement and emergency responders to assess accident and injury trends and identify actions to reduce these occurrences.
- Participate on the Diablo Trust Recreation Working Group, a collaboration addressing impacts of recreation (including motorized recreation) to find balanced solutions for all stakeholders.

I believe these efforts will make positive progress, and we will continue to share updates on these efforts with monthly communications regarding OHV management.

Additional site specific and broad, long-term efforts will also be necessary to meet our common goals, but the best action for each situation may differ based on the issues and Forest Plan direction.

For example, in the Broken Arrow area, short-term actions may include improvements to accommodate short term OHV staging to address trailhead congestion and idling and other impacts in residential areas. If these or other strategies do not resolve concerns, or as recommended through a large scale-planning process, a limited entry permit system may be reasonable in the Broken Arrow area where all motorized access could be managed with a permit.

While a similar limited entry permit approach was taken at Soldier Pass, the two areas have differing desired conditions outlined in the Forest Plan. The Forest Plan dictates that "The parking, staging areas, and main four-wheel drive road at Broken Arrow Basin should be managed for the recreation opportunity spectrum setting of 'rural' because of the area's high level of use" (Forest Plan, p. 149). "Rural" areas are characterized as "a substantially modified natural environment" with facilities "often designed for larger numbers of people" (p. 232).

On the other hand, the Forest Plan dictates a lower level of development for the area that contains Soldier Pass Road. This area, designated as "Semiprimitive Motorized" is characterized by "opportunities for self-reliance and challenge, with a low concentration of users and high degree of interaction with the natural environment." (p. 232). Also, limiting motorized access to the Soldier Pass route likely resulted in displaced use that is now affecting Broken Arrow and other nearby routes. These outcomes must be considered before limiting use in an area designated for higher use levels.

In west Sedona, based on involvement with the City's Citizen Engagement Group, we designated OHV routes connected by main Forest Roads 525 and 152C. These solutions allowed for continued OHV use while reducing trespass and damage associated with driving off designated roads. Unfortunately, these efforts combined with other factors like drought, increase area OHV

Sandra J Moriarty 3

rental businesses, and sharp growth in Forest use resulting from the pandemic have led to increased dust, noise and impacts to surrounding vegetation, grazing operations and residents.

Site specific actions such as installing speed advisory signs, more actively managing dispersed camping, and redesigning the OHV system to reduce travel on primary access roads, including near residential areas, may address some concerns. A limited entry permit system in this area would be exceedingly complex and expensive due to the large extent of the area, multiple access points, and multiple private land inholdings. Furthermore, due to current state laws, it is unlikely the Forest Service can selectively restrict the use of OHVs on Forest Service system roads.

These two areas highlight the complexity of the issues. I propose that we join in a collaborative planning process to comprehensively assess these challenges across the greater Sedona area. The intention of this effort would be to work side by side with other stakeholders to develop long-term solutions that reduce impacts while continuing to provide motorized access enjoyed by residents and tourists alike.

This effort, similar to the Flagstaff Trails Initiative, could improve sustainable motorized use opportunities, reduce conflict, increase user safety, and reduce resource damage. Support for such efforts is available through programs such as the National Park Service River, Trails, and Conservation Assistance Program.

While this planning effort may take time and substantial resources, we would like to explore this or similar opportunities with your staff. Recreation Staff Officer, Brian Poturalski, will contact your staff to initiate this discussion.

In my discussions thus far, I can't help but notice so many shared values among the community and the Forest. It is on this common ground, respectfully discussing the issues and pursuing solutions, that we can address the impacts associated with motorized use while continuing to provide for the recreational access and experience that makes the greater Sedona area so special.

Sincerely,

LAURA JO WEST

Forest Supervisor